

Michigan's Aging Population and the Impact on Law Enforcement

Matt Dolan, J.D.

June, 2024

In your community, is elementary, middle, and high school enrollment down? With the exception of a few private schools that have seen a recent influx of students, are most other schools closing or consolidating? Do you notice more retirement age citizens than in past years, and fewer young people? Is your community building age 55 and over living communities, and senior citizen facilities, more rapidly than traditional family homes and childcare centers? Is your community building as many dog parks for pets as they are playgrounds for children? If not, your community is the exception to the rule across the State of Michigan.

In recent years, U.S. Census data has shown that the long-term trend of an aging population in Michigan is likely to continue, even if some individual counties and municipalities have seen a slight uptick in population. Michigan's population that is 55 years old and over now exceeds the population of persons 24 years old and under, and those trends are expected to continue.¹

In June of 2023, Governor Whitmer established the Growing Michigan Together Council with the goal of addressing the challenges likely to be encountered by the state in the face of an aging population and increasing the working age population of the state.² In the council's first report in



December of 2023, it noted that Michigan is 49th out of 50 states in population growth and stated, "We're losing too many of our talented young people and failing to attract others."³

In April of 2024, the Michigan Center for Data and Analytics published a report on *Michigan Statewide Population Projections through 2050*. The report stated, "Michigan has shifted from a young, higher fertility population to an older, low fertility population. This is a challenging age structure for sustained population growth."⁴

Aging populations are causing alarm in light of the burdens that these demographic shifts will create for those depending on accessible health care and pensions, as well as those expected to provide those services and pay into those systems.⁵ The rapid aging of the Michigan population, which is set to accelerate in the coming years, will have profound impacts on our society across a multitude of different areas. Law enforcement is likely no exception.

What an Aging Population Means for Police Recruiting and Staffing

In discussing the challenges of recruiting and retention with law enforcement leaders across the country, a constant theme emerges—an apparent lack of qualified applicants in the generation of young men and women entering young adulthood. This is not unlike the challenge facing countless other public service professions and the military.

One of the key components of the challenge is the lower birth rate over recent decades, which is resulting in fewer numbers of available applicants. On top of the fact there are just fewer young people today, we must consider issues of mental health, drug addiction, obesity, and other issues that make Generation Z (those born after 1996) a particularly challenging applicant pool from which to hire individuals qualified for a career in law enforcement.

In June of 2023 in Michigan, local news reports indicated that the number of sworn law enforcement officers in the state has gone down 19% since 2001—decreasing from 23,000 to 18,500. This decrease led to one Michigan police chief describing his staffing challenges and asking, with reference to the labor shortage facing law enforcement and other employers in the area, "Where did everyone go?"⁶



At the same time, thousands of officers who joined the profession 20 or 30 years ago are becoming eligible for retirement and are doing so. Recently, the executive leadership of the Cincinnati Police Department illustrated this reality in noting that, even if recruiting efforts in the coming years were successful, the retirement cliff facing the agency could not be avoided completely.⁷

All available demographic indicators point to the reality that the ranks of law enforcement will be thinning in the years to come, barring an unethical and counter-productive lowering of hiring standards. This significant lowering of standards has occurred in some agencies and the U.S. Department of Justice advocated for it in a recent report.⁸ But if agencies maintain ethically and legally defensible hiring standards, their numbers of sworn officers are very likely to become smaller in many jurisdictions.

So, does this mean that alarm bells should be ringing and that we should anticipate decades of unchecked criminal activity as so many officers retire and so few are sworn in? Not necessarily. There is another side of this population equation that is found in the shrinking numbers of young adults—the population segment statistically more likely to engage in violent crime.

In a sense, the same recruiting and staffing challenges facing law enforcement agencies may also face the criminal offenders who recruit young people to prey upon the community. If this proves to be true, it could be welcome news for police leaders committed to maintaining ethical hiring standards in the face of mounting officer vacancies.

In Michigan, these pressures to compromise ethical hiring standards have been well publicized in recent months.⁹ The Detroit Metro Times recently published a story including multiple interviews with law enforcement leaders from around the State of Michigan, reporting that "With so many open positions, law enforcement officials are worried that applicants with abusive histories will slip through the cracks and land a job."¹⁰



What an Aging Population Could Mean for Rates of Violent Crime

There seem to be two sides of the coin when it comes to the aging Michigan population as it relates to law enforcement. On one side, as we have discussed, is the likelihood of fewer officers—at least in many jurisdictions. On the other side, is the likelihood of fewer young people and, therefore, a smaller population of those most likely to commit violent crimes.

Across cultures and over generations, we see that the prime demographic of violent law breakers tends to be young adult and male. When sheriffs and police chiefs discuss combating violent crime, are they referring to their community's elderly population as the perpetrators? How many task force mass arrests of violent offenders involve the mug shots of offenders in their 60s and above? For those serving long prison terms, what percentage of them committed their crimes in middle or old age?

The answers to these questions are obvious. Older people are statistically unlikely to become perpetrators of violent crime. So, as the young adult population shrinks, it would make sense to expect less violent crime. Could these demographic realities help to explain the drop in homicides and other violent crimes that we are seeing in some parts of the state—particularly in spite of the fact that so many agencies are engaging in less proactive policing than in recent years—either due to staffing shortages, political interference, or officer morale?¹¹

More importantly, does an aging population indicate that law enforcement agencies in Michigan could operate with fewer sworn officers than in past years, when the population was younger and more statistically prone to engage in criminal activity?

This reality of declining numbers of law enforcement officers coinciding with broader concerns over a shrinking working age population is not unique to Michigan, although Michigan may face a greater demographic decline than other states.

Michigan's demographic predicament means that law enforcement leaders and elected officials across the state should work to understand their jurisdiction's changing age demographics in order to understand the operational realities that lie ahead.



Staffing Paradigm Shifts for Law Enforcement Leaders as the Population Gets Older

As law enforcement leaders seek to determine what their authorized strength should be with respect to sworn officers, simply looking to population numbers may be insufficient. How should we determine how many officers should an agency have as its authorized strength? Should it be based on the number of officers per 100,000 population? Or should agencies look for a new and more precise measure that takes into account the percentage of the population which is in the most crime-prone ages of 15 and 40?

In closing, it is important to note that this article does <u>not</u> propose that the need for proactive policing practices will no longer be a vital part of public safety in Michigan. There are, and will continue to be, hot spots of crime—dots on which to place cops. Violent crime is, and will sadly continue to be, an ever-present danger, particularly in communities suffering from poverty and social breakdown.

The issue is one of scale. Can a motivated, proactive police force of 300 officers do the work that was required of 400 officers generations ago due to the changes in demographic realities? Is it possible that many agencies will be tasked with doing less with less in terms of personnel resources in the years ahead as the number of violent offenders declines as a result of demographic trends?

These questions and more should be a part of the conversations that law enforcement leaders and elected officials have involving staffing and operations in light of an aging population—a development that will likely have a dramatic effect on Michigan law enforcement in the years ahead.



About the Author

Matt Dolan, J.D.

Matt Dolan is a licensed attorney who specializes in training and advising public safety agencies in matters of legal liability, risk management and ethical leadership. His training focuses on helping agency leaders create ethically and legally sound policies and procedures as a proactive means of minimizing liability and maximizing agency effectiveness.

A member of a law enforcement family dating back three generations, he serves as both Director and an instructor with Dolan Consulting Group. He has trained thousands of law enforcement professionals over the last decade.

His training courses include <u>Internal Affairs Investigations: Legal Liability and Best Practices</u>, <u>Supervisor Liability for Law Enforcement</u>, <u>Recruiting and Hiring for Law</u> <u>Enforcement, Confronting the Toxic Officer, Performance Evaluations for Public Safety</u> and <u>Confronting Bias in Law Enforcement</u>.

Disclaimer: This article is not intended to constitute legal advice on a specific case. The information herein is presented for informational purposes only. Individual legal cases should be referred to proper legal counsel.

References

³ Growing Michigan Together Council, Growing Michigan Together Council Report, December 14, 2023 (Lansing, MI: Growing Michigan Tother Council, December 14, 2023) 5. Accessed on May 22, 2024 at: https://growingmichigan.org/wp-content/uploads/GMTC-Final-Report_Executive-Summary-1.pdf



¹ Michigan Center for Data and Analytics, *Michigan Statewide Population Projections through 2050* (Lansing, MI: Michigan Center for Data and Analytics, 2024) 14.

² John Gallagher, "Michigan Needs More Young People. Getting Them Won't Be Easy," *Crain's Detroit Business Forum*, October 19, 2023. Accessed on May 22, 2024 at: <u>https://www.crainsdetroit.com/crains-forum-population-growth/michigan-needs-more-young-people-getting-them-wont-be-easy</u>

⁴ Michigan Center for Data and Analytics, *Michigan Statewide Population Projections through 2050* (Lansing, MI: Michigan Center for Data and Analytics, 2024) 3.

⁵ William Brangham and Layla Quran, "How an Aging Population Poses Challenges for U.S. Economy, Workforce and Social Programs," *PBS News*, June 27, 2023. Accessed on 03/08/2024 at: <u>https://www.pbs.org/newshour/show/how-an-aging-population-poses-challenges-for-u-s-economy-workforce-and-social-programs</u>

⁶ EUP News Staff, "Michigan's Police Officer Shortage Becoming Dire: Where did everyone go?" *EUP News*, July 26, 2023. Accessed on 03/08/2024 at: <u>https://www.eupnews.com/2023/07/michigans-police-officer-shortage-becoming-dire-where-did-everyone-go/</u>

⁷ Cameron Knight, "Without Action, Police Staffing Could Plummet by 2029," *Cincinnati Enquirer*, March 21, 2023. Accessed on 03/08/2024 at:

https://www.cincinnati.com/story/news/local/2023/03/21/cincinnati-police-department-faces-2029-cliff-for-staffing/70033027007/

⁸ Bureau of Justice Assistance and Office of Community Oriented Policing Services, *Recruitment and Retention for the Modern Law Enforcement Agency: Revised* (Washington, DC: Office of Community Oriented Policing Services,

2023) 3-4.

⁹ Ross Jones, "State Reviews How Officer Joined Eastpointe Police While Facing Firing in Detroit," *WXYZ News*, May 17, 2023. Accessed on 02/17/2024 at: <u>https://www.wxyz.com/news/local-news/investigations/state-reviews-how-officer-joined-eastpointe-police-while-facing-firing-in-detroit;</u>

Ross Jones, "State Suspends 'Greektown Punch' Officer Who Avoided Firing by Joining Eastpointe PD: State Action Could End Officer Kairy Robert's Law Enforcement Career," *WXYZ News*, September 21, 2023. Accessed on 02/17/2024 at: <u>https://www.wxyz.com/news/local-news/investigations/state-suspends-greektown-punch-officer-who-avoided-firing-by-joining-eastpointe-pd</u>; Rachel Eyler, "Crime

Background of Arrested Former Officer Raises Questions in Investigation," *WJRT News*, March 21, 2022. Accessed on 02/17/2024 at: <u>https://www.abc12.com/news/crime/background-of-arrested-former-police-officer-raises-questions-in-investigation/article_569f8d72-a968-11ec-b770-bf52ae6973a2.html;</u>

¹⁰ Steve Neavling, "Officer Shortage Puts Pressure on Michigan Police Departments to Hire 'Wandering Cops,' *Detroit Metro Times*, December 13, 2023. Accessed on May 22, 2024 at:

https://www.metrotimes.com/news/officer-shortage-puts-pressure-on-michigan-police-departments-tohire-wandering-cops-

34874724#:~:text=Michigan%20is%20in%20the%20midst,state%20lost%20about%20900%20officers.

¹¹ Bill Hutchinson, "It is Historic: US Poised to See Record Drop in Yearly Homicides Despite Public Concern Over Crime: The Year is Expected to End with Over 2,000 Fewer Murders Than in 2022," *ABC News*, December 28, 2023. Accessed on 03/08/2024 at: <u>https://abcnews.go.com/US/homicide-numbers-poised-hit-record-decline-nationwide-americans/story?id=105556400</u>

